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NETWORK INTRO
Rusty Quill Presents…

[VOICEMAIL BEEPS]

JOHN
(VO, voice mail)
Hi, Micah. It’s John. Um… I’ve… I’ve been thinking… a lot. Um…
I… I know you told me that you called because you wanted to know
about the night of Nolan’s accident. And that’s fair. You were
there, and I should have told you that the first time we met.
But I’ve had some time to think since we last spoke, and
something isn’t sitting right with me.

I… I suppose I could let it go, but… Well. If I could, I
probably would have done so by now. So instead I’m going to be
straight with you. I think you’re looking into Nolan’s accident,
but not just to recover your memories. And I want to know why.
More importantly, I… I want to help. I’m betting you know
something, and it’s fine if you aren’t ready, or don’t want to
tell me. But after we spoke I was left with a bad feeling.

So… listen. Maybe you don’t want help. Or my help, specifically.
I’m just some guy your dad used to be friends with, but that’s
really it. Isn’t it? He was my best friend and now you know that
I was around a lot more than you remember. So if there is any
some way that I can help? Let me. Please.

If you want photographs, I’ll try to dig some up. If you want to
ask more questions, pick my brain for memories, whatever. I’ll
do what I can.

All right. Now that I’ve said my piece, I’ll let you know the
real reason I called. When we spoke, you asked me if Nolan was
acting strangely that night. I said he wasn’t. That’s true. I’m…
He was fine. But in mulling all this over, there was a night
that came to mind.

Earlier that year, Nolan called my house at 5:00 in the morning.
He sounded like he was in a daze, but also panicked. At first he
was sort of mumbling, and not making sense. Though it could have
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been because I was also trying to wake myself up to understand
him.

Anyway. Once I got him to slow down, he asked me to back up the
story he was going to tell Ava. He’d say he’d ended up staying
up all night and didn’t make it home. He told me that he was
driving home from work and made a stop somewhere. He didn’t say
where. He left the truck parked on the side of the road and took
a walk. He said he couldn’t have been away from it for more than
10, 15 minutes. When he got back to the truck, he saw the back
tire had been slashed. When he bent down to take a look,
something hit his head from behind.

The next thing he remembers is waking up in the dirt next to his
truck and it being completely dark out. He said that his truck
looked like it had been ransacked because the glove compartment
was open and stuff was thrown around in the cab. He thought
something had been stolen, but he didn’t say what.

Hearing this was scary as hell, and I told him to call Ava, but
he argued with me. He asked that I never mention it to her, and
instead give her a call and tell her I’d found him sleeping on
the break room couch at the office.

Truly, I didn’t think Ava would buy it for a minute. He’d been
gone all night. But he told me to be convincing. He… asked me to
say that he told me he was staying late to finish paperwork with
the help of a few beers. And that he must have passed out. To
make the story believable, he said he’d call her after he’d
taken a shower at the office and apologize.

He’d rather have her be angry at him for having a few beers and
falling asleep than terrify her with the truth. I know I
shouldn’t have, but I did what he asked. Like I said, he was my
best friend. I’d have done anything for him.

When I saw him later that day, he didn’t say much more than what
he told me on the phone. Only that he was all right, not really
hurt. And that he didn’t really want to think about it any
longer. He made me promise never to bring it up again, and I
never have.
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But, after that call with you, the way you sounded? Well, I
think the statute of limitations on that promise is up.

Call me back, when- when- when you can. I really do want to
help. Take care, Micah.

One last thing. Someone by the name of Luke called a while back,
asking about Nolan. Luke said you’d okayed him giving me a call
because it was for some project he was doing for Ava’s birthday.
Something tells me that’s horseshit. I figured you should know.
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